Professor Sarah Joseph, Castan Centre for Human Rights Law, Monash University, Melbourne
I wish to speak in favour of translating the corporate responsibility to respect into a duty to respect in international law at some stage of the future.  This raises this problematic issue of direct international law standards for companies.  A treaty is not the only possibility.  Another is the emergence of a norm of customary international law.   However, I wish to concentrate my remarks on treaties to respond to some of the comments of the Special Representative from this morning, which reflected some potential downsides of a treaty.

It was said that a treaty could not specify uniform standards.  After all, it would not likely get universal ratification, and why would States impose human rights standards on companies that they are not bound by themselves?  (eg US has not ratified ICESCR; China has not ratified ICCPR).  But universal ratification is not a standard expected of other human rights treaties, so I am not sure why it is a precluding argument in this case.  There are already treaties where States pick and choose obligations – I refer to the European Social Charter which has a core set of rights, and then states can choose others to be bound by.  The same model could apply here. In any case, this same lack of uniformity already characterises the State duty to protect, one of the key pillars of the framework.  It is not an argument against that pillar, nor should it be an argument against an international treaty.

I do not agree with the contention that a treaty would impose international law norms that operate as a ceiling rather than a floor, which might lower standards in some companies.  This is especially so if it is confined to duties to respect, rather than duties to protect and fulfil.  Human rights are minimum standards, to operate as a floor not a ceiling.  And many companies do not reach that floor!  Again, the same argument could be applied to domestic laws (applied via the duty to protect), or perhaps law in general.  As a lawyer, I cannot agree.

The Special Representative is probably correct that direct international enforcement could be difficult.  Is that a reason not to try?  However, there could be ingenious new mechanisms that break away from the mould of the treaty body.  And there are important human rights treaties that lack separate international enforcement mechanisms, such as the Genocide, Apartheid, and Refugee Conventions.  The symbolic effect of something being an international law norm must not be discounted:  international law could be a backstop, which fills these ‘gaps’ we have been talking about, and perhaps provides more leverage against some companies than an appeal to ‘social norms’. 

I agree that the framework requires greater clarity – that process of ‘operationalisation’ is now happening with regard to all three pillars.  Once however that has occurred, I urge the Special Representative and his team not to recommend against the eventual crystallisation of those guidelines into law.  This process need not take decades.  Indeed, look at the developments in this area in only 5 years.  I urge the Special Representative not to be under- ambitious with respect to the legal field in the outcomes of this process.
